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AMESBURY SCHOOL COMMITTEE

SCHOOL COMMITTEE MEETING MINUTES                                
AMESBURY HIGH SCHOOL

MARCH 21, 2013

[image: image2.bmp]
Present at 7:00 p.m. were Thatcher Kezer, Chair, Debra LaValley, Stanley Schwartz, Bonnie Schultz, Gale Hanshaw, Tom McGee, Peter Hoyt, Michele S. Robinson, Superintendent of Schools and Jonah Einson, Student Representative.
I.
CALL TO ORDER 

The Chair called the school committee meeting to order.  The Pledge of Allegiance was led by 
Ms. Hanshaw.
II.
COMMENTS BY VISITORS, DELEGATIONS

The Chair invited attendees to come forward and comment on anything except the

School Department FY14 budget.  No one came forward.


PUBLIC HEARING ON FY14 SCHOOL DEPARTMENT BUDGET


The Chair turned the meeting over to Mr. Schwartz, Chair of the Finance/Budget


Subcommittee of the School Committee, to run the Budget Hearing.

III.
PRESENTATIONS

A.
Dr. Robinson and Assistant Superintendent, Ms. Farrell, gave a


PowerPoint presentation on a level service budget starting with



an overview of what drives the budget, i.e., the school Mission



Statement, District Goals that focus on instruction, MCAS



ranking, Student Growth Percentile and the many challenges


Amesbury faces in closing the achievement gap for all students



in all areas.



When putting together the FY14 budget there needs to be a



focus on the challenges, especially in the areas of Special



Education.  There are 40+ students in out-of-district



placements because they have needs that Amesbury cannot


provide for them.  Pettengill House reports that Amesbury



has a higher percentage of low income students than other



local districts.  Amesbury has fewer Kindergarten students who



have had a Pre-School experience.  This is a challenge and



there is an increase in English Language Learners.  In addition,



the Commonwealth and the federal government continue 



to issue unfunded mandates.


Ms. Farrell gave an overview of the Level Service Budget for



FY14.  There are contractual obligations that increase the



monies needed to meet that Level Service Budget.  Principals



were asked to submit a list of their needs for their school.  These



lists were reviewed by the Finance/Budget Subcommittee.  The 


subcommittee then prioritized the needs and created a new list to add to the



budget.  The level services budget is an increase of 5.7%.
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The Budget Hearing began at 7:35 p.m.  The guidelines for



participating were explained.  It was not a debate with



the school committee, it was an opportunity for the



citizens to express their views about the proposed



budget.  City Council members; Scorzoni, McMilleon



and McClure were recognized as being in attendance.


Citizen #1



Thanked the school committee and the superintendent


for all of the hard work it has taken to get a budget 



ready.  Her main concern was the numbers of students



in grades 3 and 4.  28-29 in a classroom in the lower



grades is unmanageable for the students and teachers.


Citizen #2



She also thanked the school committee for their hard work.



She stated that this year looks like a struggle when last year



the projection for the future was positive.  She was hoping



to see more EAST offerings at the middle school but it



appears that it isn’t going to be able to happen.


Citizen #3



This individual spoke about the drop in revenue due to the



grades that are closed to Choice.   He also stated that the



Amesbury Academy was costing the school department



a lot of money and the school department should seek



alternatives to this Charter school.

Citizen #4



A teacher from the middle school thanked everyone present



for the support from the parents as well as the school committee. 


 As a teacher he said that classroom size does matter, students



only have one opportunity to be in the 3rd grade but the



classroom sizes are too big.


Citizen #5



This resident teaches English in another school district.



She reiterated that having too many students in a classroom



limits what a teacher can do with the students.  She said



that the arts are so needed in the school system and they



are not perceived as a need.  Money should be invested



in these areas.


Citizen #6



This parent also was concerned about the large class sizes



at the elementary level.  She said that the students who need



extra time in the classroom are not getting it because there



are too many students in one classroom.
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Citizen #7



Another teacher and resident said that the students will



bear the brunt of lack of classroom teachers.  The state and



federal governments have been negligent in seeing to the



educational needs of our students.  He also thanked the



people who came to the meeting to express their concerns.


Citizen #8



This parent has two students in Amesbury and has spent time


in the classrooms working with students.  He has also



worked in classrooms in other districts and reported that Amesbury



students are amazing.  His observation is that the number



of adults at the middle school is too low.  Special Education


services are essential and so are the arts.  Schools define



Amesbury.


Citizen #9



She has three children in school in Amesbury.  Her youngest



daughter has multiple special needs.  She is concerned about



what will happen next year when she will be in a classroom



with 28 or 29 students.  This parent asked for information on


who she should call or write to, i.e., who has the power to provide



the school department the monies to hire teachers and get the



classroom sizes smaller.  Mr. Schwartz told her that her



questions would be addressed after all parties have been given



an opportunity to speak.


Citizen #10



This parent volunteers in classrooms.  She said that the MCAS



testing puts too much stress on the students and on the teachers.



Her concern is that the school’s Level 1 status will be affected in a



negative way.


Citizen #11



Parent thanked the school committee and the superintendent



for the great job they are doing.  She is concerned about what



will happen to the students of Amesbury if there is no more



extra help coming into the classroom.  Paraprofessionals provide


critical help to the Kindergarten teachers.

Cindy Yetman, AFT Union President, was recognized as being partly responsible for the

increase in health insurance percentage paid by the employees during the FY13 budget

process.  That alone increased last year’s available monies and it was a great collaborative effort.

Ms. Hanshaw let the attendees know that the list of additional help from the principals

was much longer than was actually submitted to the full committee.  The budget/finance subcommittee reduced the requests on a priority basis.  She encouraged everyone to contact the City Council and 

state and federal legislators.
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Mr. Hoyt agreed with Ms. Hanshaw’s advice.  He thanked everyone for their support and he 

recognized the cost center managers who worked so hard to present a realistic budget.

Mr. McGee thanked everyone for coming out and told them that it doesn’t end tonight.  There

are more meetings coming up and the school committee will need the support of these attendees

once again.

Ms. Schultz acknowledged and thanked those people who took the time to come to the meeting.
It is tough for parents with children to get out to an evening event so their presence and participation

were appreciated.  She also asked them to email the City Councilors and the State and Federal 

legislators to support education.

Ms. LaValley also thanked everyone who came to the meeting to support the work that the

school committee and the administration have done on the budget.  She also encouraged them

to keep the emails coming.  She shared the information on upcoming budget workshops
and City Council meetings.  It is important that parents attend these meetings and show their

support in a public venue.  She also encouraged them to go to all of the City Council meetings

and express their concern for the school budget.  Ms. LaValley also wanted to explain that the

statement said earlier about the Academy was incorrect.  It is impossible to compare the school

budget with the Academy budget.  It is a Charter school that does great work for 50 students who

may otherwise not achieve a high school diploma.  Massachusetts is the most highly regulated

state in the United States.  The school committee will vote on the budget at their April 2nd meeting.

The Mayor thanked all of the attendees for coming as being here is part of the message.  He

explained where the budget process goes from here.  The budget is recommended to the rest

of the school committee by the budget/finance subcommittee.  It will be voted on at the meeting

on April 2nd.  The school committee must give their completed budget to the Mayor by 

April 4th.  It is a requirement that the school department needs to have their budget ready one

month in advance of the city budget.  He spoke about property taxes and the bottom line

between the city and the school department.  There can’t be $500,000 in savings every year

as there was last year with the concessions to the percentage increase of health insurance costs that 
was negotiated during the contract bargaining process by the unions.  It is a balancing act to prioritize decisions to be made.  Speak to the City Council and lobby them now to support the budget increase 
for the schools.

Mr. Schwartz asked if any of the administrators in attendance wanted to add any comments 

but no one volunteered.  Mr. Schwartz stated that last year we were all excited about a 

responsible budget.  However, a level funded budget is ignoring those needs.

He encouraged attendees to come to the next several meetings and support the school

budget.  Let the City Council know your feelings.  Mr. Schwartz declared the Public

Hearing closed at 8:25 p.m.

There was a five minute recess.

The meeting was called back to order at 8:40 p.m. by the Chair.  There were some parents

who still had questions so it was the consensus of the committee to go back to the “Comments

by Visitors and Delegations” so they could get answers to these questions.  There were just
a few questions about the school calendar and some suggestions.  The Mayor explained

the process of changing a voting venue, it is a lengthy process.  Five years ago it was
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decided that the Town Hall was just too small to use as a polling place.  A committee was put

together to research a building large enough with enough parking to accommodate all of the

voters in Amesbury.  Their conclusion was that Amesbury High School was the one

building that had enough parking and a large enough space to set up all of the voting gear.

Then this process had to go through the State to change the polling place from the Town Hall

to Amesbury High School.  Due to the special election this year and the many snow days

that students have had off, it was difficult to decide what day would be the last day of school.

In order to accommodate the special election, all of the Amesbury schools will be closed on

April 30th.  The final special election that takes place on June 25th will be moved to the

gymnasium (if the state allows this change of room).  The seniors will have graduated so
there will be a lot more parking so all schools will be open for school that day.  June 25th
will be an exam day and no lunch will be served.  The last day of school for students will

be June 26th.  Dr. Robinson will have to see if  the Amesbury Public Schools have completed
the 990 hours of time on learning in order to make the 26th an early release day.  It is

also required that 50% of the students in the Amesbury Public Schools must be in attendance

in order for a day to be considered a day of school.  June 18th which was going to be ½ day

of school will now be a full day of school.  Ms. LaValley explained that Amesbury had

tried to have one week of vacation in March instead of one in February and one in April,

however, that was not acceptable to parents or students as a viable alternative.
IV.
 ADMINISTRATIVE REPORTS


None.


Motion by Ms. LaValley, seconded by Ms. Hanshaw to suspend the rules so that

the School Committee could vote after 9 p.m.  Unanimous, Yes.

V.
COMMUNICATIONS
A. Student Advisory Council – Jonah Einson
Jonah attended a regional student advisory council meeting today in Malden.

They spoke about how student input could be used as part of the new teacher evaluation
tool.  A majority of the students said that they thought the teachers would not

like it.  Ms. LaValley asked if Jonah had asked any of the Amesbury SAC

members what they thought about it.  He said he hadn’t shown them the

study but he just got the information today.  Ms. LaValley suggested that

the Student Advisory Council come to the budget meetings to see how the 
budget process works.  Jonah said that there is a new advisory program beginning.  
Once every two weeks students will meet a teacher and not discuss academics but more personal ideas.  He said the SAC members are giving this process mixed reviews.

Mr. Schwartz stated that earlier today in the library there was a memorial

reception in the memory of Elaine Blood, a long time secretary for the

school department.  Thanks to Martha Noon, Vicky Croteau and Maggie

Furlong for all of their work to make this memorial happen.

Ms. Schultz stated that there will not be a Day on the Hill on April 30th.

It has been replaced by a special advocacy initiative for members at the
the State House at which time MASC will promote their legislative agenda

for public Education.  The date is May 21st.
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Motion by Ms. LaValley, seconded by Mr. Hoyt to approve the minutes dated March 5, 2013. Unanimous, Yes.

B.
Business


1.
2nd Reading Policy JFCH Drug and Alcohol Use by Students



Ms. Hanshaw explained the changes suggested by Ms. McAndrews.

Motion by Ms. Hanshaw, seconded by Mr. Hoyt to approve Policy JFCH Drug and Alcohol Use by Students. Unanimous, Yes.

2nd Reading Policy JFCH-R Alcohol and Other Drug Use by Students

Ms. Hanshaw explained the changes suggested by Ms. McAndrews.


Motion by Ms. Hanshaw, seconded by Ms. Schultz to approve Policy JFCH-R Drug and Alcohol Use by Student as amended. Unanimous, Yes.



Mr. Schwartz asked Principal Hamond about what they do about students




who need help with addiction and Mr. Hamond explained that if a student




is not currently in a program, it is up to the Principal to get the student




into a program if the student agrees to the help provided.


2nd Reading Policy JFCV Teen Dating Violence

Ms. Hanshaw explained the suggested changes given to the policy

subcommittee by Ms. McAndrews.

Motion by Ms. Hanshaw, seconded by Mr. Schwartz to approve Policy JFCV Teen Dating Violence. Unanimous, Yes.

2nd Reading Policy JK Student Discipline



Ms. Hanshaw stated that the information in the next policies came




through the school counsel.


Motion by Ms. Hanshaw, seconded by Mr. Hoyt to approve Policy JK Student Discipline. Unanimous, Yes.

2nd Reading Policy JKA Corporal Punishment

Motion by Ms. Hanshaw, seconded by Ms. LaValley to approve Policy JKA Corporal Punishment. Unanimous, Yes.

2nd Reading Policy JKAA Physical Restraint of Students

Motion by Ms. Hanshaw, seconded by Mr. Hoyt to approve Policy JKAA Physical Restraint of Students. Unanimous, Yes.
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3.
2012-2013 School Calendar




Dr. Robinson explained that at this point, the last day of school



for students, other than Seniors, will be June 26th.  The Superintendent




will have to double check with the DESE to see if the schools have




met the 990 hours of time on learning before she can declare an




early release day on the 26th.  The 27th of June will be the last day



for teachers.




Mr. Hoyt asked if going to school on Good Friday has been considered.




Dr. Robinson that it had been considered but in order for a day to be




counted as a full school day, there needs to be 50% attendance.  If




that was a school day and parents didn’t send their kids to school,




the school department may have to figure out another way to make




up April 30th.  The Chair stated that the special election and many




snow days has made this decision harder.  In the absence of a policy,




it is up to the Superintendent to decide to close school on April 30th.




Mr. Hamond also noted that the high school will be wrapping up




their accreditation process so they need the PRT time on April 3rd 



to finish.  A Connect Ed message will go out to all families




giving as much information as possible on the changes to this




year’s school calendar.



4.
2013-2014 School Calendar




Dr. Robinson stated that there are two voting dates in the upcoming




fall.  The first is September 17th and the second is November 5th.




A survey was sent out on whether people want a before Labor Day



start to the school year or an after Labor Day start.  The Superintendent




stated that the results of the survey were mixed and given how late




the process is, the calendar will stay as it was presented with an after




Labor Day start for students.  There is also an extra holiday that needs




to be deleted on March 28, 2014.




It was suggested that a committee be put together to take a look at




the school calendar overall and possibly create multi-year calendars 



in order to avoid the late decisions.




Ms. LaValley requested that a disclaimer be added to the calendar




saying that if there are a significant amount of snow days or if




some other emergency should arise during the school year, the




Superintendent may use Good Friday as a school/work day or




may resort to assigning a “Saturday” school day.




Dr. Robinson stated that before the community task force is put




together that she would like to have a list of creative ways to change




the school calendar if necessary.
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Motion by Mr. Hoyt, seconded by Ms. Schultz to approve the 2013-2014 school calendar

as amended with the addition of a disclaimer regarding possible options for making up school

days, if necessary.  Unanimous, Yes.


C.
Warrant



1.
$363,066.15
(3/21/13)



Motion by Ms. LaValley, seconded by Ms. Hanshaw to approve the warrant dated February 21, 2013 in the amount of $350,323.74.  Unanimous, Yes.
VI.
INFORMATIONAL ITEMS

A.
Subcommittee Reports


1.
Budget/Finance Subcommittee – Mr. Schwartz



Mr. Schwartz reported that there will be a budget workshop next



Tuesday at 4:30 p.m.



2.
Policy Subcommittee – Ms. Hanshaw
Ms. Hanshaw said that the next scheduled meeting would take
place on March 26th at 9:00 a.m. in the Superintendent’s Office.



3.
Personnel Subcommittee – Mr. McGee



Mr. McGee reported that the committee met prior to this full




committee meeting.  They reviewed the personnel report and



discussed the updated items for the Superintendent’s Evaluation




Tool.  Their next workshop meeting will be held on April




9th at 4:30 in the Superintendent’s office.  Roles in the Central



Office will be discussed.

VII.
FUTURE MEETINGS AND AGENDA ITEMS


1.
Review Academy MOU



2.
District-wide Technology Overview



3.
School Committee Approve Budget (4/2/13)



4.
School Choice Vote (4/2/13)



5.
Special Education Facilitators (4/2/13)



6.
NSBA Conference (4/12 to 4/15)



7.
MASC Advocacy Initiative (5/12/13)


8.
GLEC Director, Kim Oliveira (5/7/13)
VIII.
PRESS CONFERENCE
 None.
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IX.
EXECUTIVE SESSION


Motion by Ms. LaValley, seconded by Mr. Schwartz to adjourn the meeting at 9:35 p.m., Unanimous, Yes.





Respectfully Submitted,






Tom McGee, Secretary
Amesbury Public Schools Mission Statement

The Amesbury School District is unconditionally committed to every child, ensuring that all students experience success through the development of attitudes and skills necessary for lifelong learning by providing the highest quality staff, meaningful learning experiences, and a vitally involved community.
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